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To:  
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From:

C.L. Pettit



Director Regulatory & Technical Affairs

Subj:

Are Motor Oil and Related Products Exempt from DOT Regulation?
Date: 

August 1, 2012

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
RIPA members frequently ask if motor oil and related products are either regulated or exempted from regulation as hazardous materials.  The answer is that, in most cases, these materials are not regulated.
Under the U.S. Hazardous Materials Regulations at 49 CFR 173.150(f)(2) the rules state:

Part 173 – SHIPPERS –GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR SHIPMENTS AND PACKAGINGS
* * * * *
(2) The requirements in this subchapter do not apply to a material classed as a combustible liquid in a non-bulk packaging unless the combustible liquid is a (OSHA) hazardous substance, a (EPA) hazardous waste, or a (EPA) marine pollutant. 

In other words, unless the material is actually flammable (such as gasoline), with a “flashpoint” at or below 140o F, it is exempt from UN packaging up to 119 gallons.
The only way the exemption would not apply is if U.S. OSHA or U.S. EPA listed it as hazardous in their rules for their regulatory purposes (i.e., worker safety, waste management, etc.).

It is incumbent on a shipper to know if a specific material is combustible or flammable and, thus, whether it needs UN packaging at the drum and other non-bulk levels.

Many motor oil products are only combustible and, thus, exempt in non-bulk packaging.
Note: Earlier in 2012, DOT backed away from a proposal that would have altered the combustible definition and moved more combustible products into UN drums.   The abandoned proposal had been made to harmonize the U.S. combustible classification with international definitions.  The divergence in U.S. and international definitions reportedly causes confusion for labeling and proper packaging as products go into or out of U.S. ports.   It is currently unknown whether and how DOT will revisit this issue.  RIPA will monitor for any developments and report to the membership.
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